









Minutes of the Pidley-cum-Fenton Parish Council Meeting

 Wednesday 13th July 2016 at 8.00pm in The Village Hall, Pidley
Present: Chairman: Mr David Hopkins, Mr David Bird, Mr Robert Johnson, Mrs Charlie Lowe, Mrs Christine Paynter, Mrs Tracey Davidson (Clerk),

Also present: 12 x members of the public & Cllr Steve Criswell
	
	The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting and opened the open forum at 8pm.
Brian Paynter advised that despite chasing Anglian Water (AW) to attend this meeting the Sewer System Manager has been off sick.  The clerk is to invite along to the September meeting.  It was noted that routine maintenance to the sewers took place w/c 4th July.  Mr Gil Boyd advised that he submitted a FOI request to AW about the number of reports/faults which have been raised on the High Street in Pidley.  The reply was: 88 customer reports in the High Street & 59 alarm calls to the pumping station at Grafham Water in a 24 month period.

Dave McCandles attended the meeting as the MD of Community Roadwatch to inform all of the service offered.  He advised the PC can use both schemes as both fully support each other.  If volunteers wish to get involved they can volunteer for both schemes.  The main difference between the schemes is Community Roadwatch target speeding commercial vehicles and contact directly the manager of the company directly as they find this works better.  They also report other illegal activities at the wheel, smoking, eating, drinking, using mobile phone, etc.

Brian Paynter asked for clarification on the driveway to the planning application to be discussed.  The applicant offered to share full details during the discussion.  He asked when the resurfacing of Fen Road would take place, Cllr Criswell advised that this would be carried out outside of the harvest season to reduce any inconvenience.  He also advised that the work would only take place during the hours of 9 – 4pm.

Mr Gil Boyd shared templates for the plaque to go up outside of the village hall and the picture for the suggested changes to the village sign.  The costs for these are £30 for heritage style plaque and £100 for new village sign.
	Clerk

	20 
	Declarations of interest for items on the agenda
Mr David Hopkins declared and interest in item 31 and advised during the discussion and vote he would leave the room.
	

	21 
	Apologies for absence –Emma Armstrong & Graham Bull
	

	22 
	Minutes of the Parish Council meeting dated 8th June to be approved and signed by the Chairman – the minutes were signed by the Chairman and approved by the committee.  Mr Robert Johnson asked for a paper copy to be posted to him when published.  Mrs Christine Paynter asked for the following correction to be made:
Working parties “The Village litter pick will take place 11th June” – this is incorrect it was the 1st stages of the Community Plan Volunteer Team to clean up:  34 man hours minimum to cut hedges, grass cut, bus stop painted, telephone box washed, duck house painted, 1st stage of refurbishing benches.
(Proposed Mr David Bird, seconded Mrs Christine Paynter.  All agreed.)
	Clerk

	23 
	Matters arising from previous minutes- the clerk advised that CCC confirmed they cut the hedges and footpaths 3 times per year.  She was still waiting for confirmation on costs and will chase.
	Clerk

	24 
	FY2016/17 Accounts to end June 2016 – the clerk shared the accounts in the new format with the committee who were happy with this.  A question around the bank balance figure was raised, which the clerk confirmed the difference was due to unpaid cheques.  The clerk advised that the accounts will be published each month and displayed with the minutes on the notice boards.  These should also be published on the website but the current site doesn’t accommodate this. (Proposed Mr David Bird, seconded Mr David Hopkins.  All agreed.)
	

	25 
	Accounts for payment for June payments – The clerk shared the accounts payment and Mr David Hopkins and Mr Robert Johnson signed the cheques for these payments.  (Proposed Mr David Hopkins, seconded Mr Robert Johnson.  All agreed.)
	

	26 
	Lloyds Bank – update on mandate and new signatures required – The clerk shared all the Lloyds bank paperwork again for completing and all signed.  The clerk advised that she had complained to Lloyds Bank about the service and the PC had been awarded £150 in compensation to make up for the clerks time spent.
	

	27 
	Pension – staging date, options – The clerk asked about the PC’s status with choosing a pension provider as the staging date for the PC is 1st January 2017.  The clerk advised that despite not earning enough to qualify the PC still has to auto enrol to then opt out of a scheme and she recommended using the NEST scheme.  All agreed this was a good option and the clerk is to carry out the necessary process to ensure the PC are fully compliant.
(Proposed Mr David Bird, seconded Mr David Hopkins, all agreed.)
	Clerk

	28 
	County Council & District Council reports
Cllr Steve Criswell advised that he is now the portfolio holder for Community Resilience at HDC and Graham Bull is the portfolio holder for Planning. 
Cllr Criswell advised that work on the transport strategy continues and the aim continues to reduce HCV vehicles from the A1123.  This can’t happen until the Ely Southern bypass is completed.  

He advised that CCC Highways have bought forward the date for LHI applications to 30 September so any schemes the PC are considering need to be discussed at their meeting on 14th September.  Finally he discussed devolution and advised all to comment on the consultation.  Those wishing to comment can do so by visiting the website:  www.huntingdonshire.gov.uk 
Questions were raised about the devolution deal:  What extra control would be given? Additional funding for all services as an enhancement for taking control would be given.

Question around the boundary review were raised:  What is the suggested boundary split as Pidley showed as half being in Somersham and the other half in Warboys.  It was advised that Somersham was one ward and Pidley would come into Warboys.

Christine Paynter asked when the white lines would be painted on the Woodhurst Road, Cllr Criswell advised this had been scheduled for when the weather improved.

No comments were shared by Graham Bull.
	

	Mr Roger Mould from the Warboys Archaeology Group attended and discussed the forthcoming dig in Pidley.  Anyone can get involved and no previous experience is needed.  All training will be given.  If volunteers are available for more than one day then to try and attend for consecutive days is beneficial.  So if you want to find out about Geofizz, magnetometery, survey of heights & layout grids.  Anyone interested please contact roger.mould2@btinternet.com Tel. 07721907863.  The dig commences on 2nd August with the 13th August targeting the 8-18year old young archaeology club.  There will be a site open day on 18th August.

	29 
	Highways Signs – estimate received The clerk advised that CCC Highways stated the cost for new road signs would be in excess of £3,000.  This was not approved by the committee to spend this money.
	

	30 
	Correspondence received:
The clerk emailed the correspondence received to all committee members and all confirmed they were happy received information in this format.  No questions raised.
· EEAST – East of England Ambulance Service Trust

· Electoral Review – draft recommendations

· Dave McCandless – Community Roadwatch (UK) CIC
	

	31 
	Planning Application:
Mr David Hopkins left the room and Mr David Bird took over as Chairman for this item.

16/01051/FUL – Vehicle access & driveway – Southview, Somersham Road, Pidley 
The committee raised concern for the new driveway, however, after a lengthy discussion decided to approve the application based on the facts on the application form.  The only exception was the speed limit and the PC wanted to know that CCC Highways would approve the entrance.

(Proposed Ms Charlie Lowe, seconded Mr David Bird.  All agreed.)

Mr David Hopkins re-entered the room at 9.15pm.
	

	32 
	Village maintenance:
· Footpaths & verges – the paths to Oldhurst have been cut and the clerk advised the verges were being done shortly.  The clerk is to chase the CCC Highways about the possibility of taking ownership of this next year and to ask what financial reward would be given.
· Speedwatch & traffic calming: Moira Munroe to report back to the PC the findings from the meeting held with CCC Highways – it was suggested that the speed be reduced from 60mph to 40mph approximately 200 metres before entering the village at 30mph to try and reduce speed.  It was noted that the signs used in Somersham to try this didn’t work successfully.  It was also suggested to paint the white lines narrower to make the road appear narrower.  The cost for these measures is approximately £2,000.  Another suggestion to have a central reservation in the middle of the road between the two bus shelters was made, however, concern with the width of the road was raised and large vehicles not being able to pass through.  The application for the speed cushions was discussed and it was suggested putting cones along the side of the road to mark the location.  It was agreed to have this as an agenda item for September. 
· Vote on joining Speedwatch....or not – it was agreed as 5 volunteers had put themselves forward to go ahead with joining speedwatch.  Mrs Christine Paynter is to send all volunteer details to the clerk for her to start the process. (Proposed Mr David Hopkins, seconded Ms Charlie Lowe. All agreed.)
· Removal of telephone box – Mrs Christine Paynter suggested removing the BT phone box as it hadn’t been used for 18 months.  A lengthy discussion was had and it was agreed to have as an agenda item for September to allow Christine to speak to the local residents about their views.
· Construction of fences/flowerbeds – it was agreed that the boxes be set back from the houses.  Mr David Hopkins is to speak with Moira Munroe further.  It was agreed to plant up the boxes.
	Clerk

Christene Paynter/clerk

	33 
	Committee updates:
a. Community Plan - Mrs Christine Paynter updated the committee as follows:
11th June project one started.  9 people gave 34 hours to paint the bus stop, wash down the telephone kiosk, cut grass on left & right of pond area, pruned shrubs, scrubbed benches ready for staining, duck house painted.  The post box was painted earlier and huge thanks to all volunteers was given.  Mrs Paynter asked for additional funds from the parish council for the following works:

Chain link fence for pond area, patio magic to clean benches, wood preserves for benches, black metal paint for end structures.  The total cost for this work is £121.00
Project 2 will be to paint the bus stop in the High Street by the end of July.

Project 3 is to clear the footpath between the rear of Pond Close/Church Farm Close and Christine asked for £40 for some pea gravel to build up the muddy footpath.  Mr David Hopkins advised hardcore would be more sensible and has an abundance of this FOC.

Further suggestion for planting trees and shrubs, funded by HDC, in the village was made.  Mr David Hopkins shared a village plan with Christine Paynter and asked her to make suggestions as to where they can go.  The clerk is to find out from HDC when the requests are needed for trees/shrubs.

Finally Christine Paynter shared a large village map which had been put together FOC with help from HDC.  Michael Murray has offered to print this onto a metal board for a cost of £50.  It was suggested it be mounted on the outside of the village hall, subject to the village hall committee approval.  

It was agreed to fund the projects to a total of £211.00.  The clerk advised on receipt of receipts a cheque would be raised.  (Proposed Mr David Bird, seconded Mr David Hopkins.  All agreed.)
The website will be ready by the end of August and Mr John Wilson has taken photographs for the site.  Mr David Hopkins highlighted the great work which was being carried out within the village by the Community Plan Team.  Mrs Christine Paynter is to get a price for signage “Community workforce in operation”.

Mr David Bird advised he will fix the dog bins on 24th July and asked for any help.

The committee approved the expenditure of £30 & £100 for the new signs paying tribute to Charlotte Edwards.  (Proposed Mr David Bird, seconded Mr David Hopkins.  All agreed.)
b. Playpark  - Mr David Bird advised there was nothing to report at this stage.
c. Pidley Summer Day – Mr David Bird advised this raised a total of £108.20 profit which has been split 50/50 with the Village Hall & Pidley Mountain Rescue Team.  The event was well attended by approximately 60 people and a similar event is to be planned for the future.
	Clerk

Christine Paynter

	34 
	Items for consideration (for information only) – Mr David Hopkins read a thank you letter from Linda Crook.
Ms Charlie Lowe advised of the Pidley Mountain rescue team Teddy Jump on 10th September starting at 10am.
	


Meeting closed 22.00pm
Next meeting: 14th September 2016 
Dates of Future Parish Council Meetings –2016
	October
	Wednesday 12th October

	November
	Wednesday 9th November

	December
	Wednesday 14th December
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